
N E W S L E T T E R

Are the plans 
for Whitewebbs 
legal? The plot 
thickens...
Welcome to the Autumn 2022 Newsletter. Whitewebbs has quite a 
history of dastardly plots being undone by letters... like the anon-
ymous tip-off note that proved the undoing of the Gunpowder 
Plot, famously hatched at Whitewebbs. Now we’re releasing another  
letter, this time about legality the plans that Enfield Council have 
hatched for Whitewebbs Park. Could it be just as explosive?



At the time of writing we are waiting for Tottenham to submit their planning application. No doubt there have 
been “pre-planning “ discussions with planning officers and we have seen surveyors measuring up the car park 
and approach road at Beggars Hollow.

The failure to engage in any meaningful consultation with the Friends and other users of our park should not 
be forgotten. 

There was supposed to be a meeting after the decision to proceed with the Spurs bid. At this, plans would be pre-
sented and questions answered. The excuse of COVID has not had any validity since the Spring. 

The official line is that all matters can be raised at the planning stage. Anyone who has dealt with the planning 
process will know that this is rubbish and a disingenuous and cowardly attempt to avoid any meaningful engage-
ment with the community.

We have received massive support from the CPRE ( www.cpre.org.uk ) Their campaign team and solicitor have 
been working to exam-ine the legality of the Council’s decisions and actions. It was decided to seek a ”legal 
opinion” as to the lawfulness or otherwise of Enfield’s 
actions and decisions. 

CPRE arranged for this with a very reputable team of 
barristers on a “Pro Bono” basis. We had to demon-
strate the seriousness of our intent by raising a propor-
tion of the costs. 

The appeal for funds generated a generous and imme-
diate response demonstrating the strength of support 
for Whitewebbs. Thanks are due to the many, many 
Friends and users who contributed. We covered the ini-
tial amount with enough to spare for contingencies and 
further work.

Special thanks are also due to Enfield RoadWatch for 
their support, financial backing and for providing 
banking services.

This has been a combined effort by CPRE, Enfield 
Roadwatch, Friends of Whitewebbs and some individual 
supporters.

Enfield and Whitewebbs are not alone in this threat to 
our public open space. Councils all over the country are 
attempting to sell off public open space to commercial 
football clubs and other developers. The CPRE is fight-
ing many similar battles.

Where are we with 
the Spurs bid?



ON THURSDAY 3RD NOVEMBER, WITH MUCH WORK DONE 

BY THE CPRE SOLICITOR AND THE BARRISTERS,  WE SENT 

THE THIS LETTER TO THE COUNCIL...











What should we be doing now?
CONTACTING COUNCILLORS AND MPS
At the last local election Enfield was the only London  
Labour Council to lose seats. 

I would argue that at least some of this was due 
to the way the Council has handled the issue of  
Whitewebbs Park.

Throughout the borough we have many new councillors 
and they should be made aware of the strength of feeling 
about the selling off of Whitewebbs. 

Please continue to write to your councillors and to our MPs.

Do not be put off by the banal responses you may receive — 
they are hoping the issue will go away. It won’t.

ASK THE COUNCIL FOR DETAILS — AND 
DON’T BE PUT OFF.
All the promises in what little information we have been 
given are vague and uncosted. Essentially the deal will  
provide an average of £80,000 a year. This will probably 
be just enough to cover the cost of emptying bins as well 
as doing some essential maintenance such as dealing with 
fallen trees in the council retained area. It is not enough 
for any major infrastructure work — path improvement,  
fencing, drainage, decent signage, bridleway improve-
ments. The much trumpeted £500,000 “Premium” is 
a major distortion. Most of it is advance rental. At 
best £125,000 is a “Premium”. This will go practically  
nowhere once central admin costs have been removed.. Ask 
for schedules of work, budgets and maintenance provision.

THE CATTLE GRAZING PROPOSAL

While cattle grazing can, in the right place, with the right cattle and at the right season, 
play a part in land management it was obvious to all who know the proposed area that 
this was inappropriate for Whitewebbs Park. We had a very well attended meeting on site 
with Council Officers at which they would not be proceeding with the proposal in  
Whitewebbs. Various ideas for the management of the areas were discussed and paper 
describing these was sent to the officers.

Recording Data 
Appeals have gone out for Friends and park users to 
record the plants and wildlife of the park. We have built 
up records but need more—photographs, sightings, 
incidents. Smartphones are invaluable with apps such as 
Google lens, Seek, Plant net and Bird Net. These help 
with identification and record locations. Animals are 
not always co-operative—if, for example, you see a grass 
snake but can’t take a photo report it to whitewebbspark@
gmail.com and describe the location. Better still use the 
what3words app to give a precise location. All these apps, 
at least in their basic form, are free.

These are examples of re-cordings using Seek from Inat-
uralist. This is the one I have found most useful but none 
of them are perfect.  

Bird net is good for identi-fying birds by their song, 
but it has limitations. Mine works best with an external 
microphone with a fluffy cover.

Please pay particular attention to the areas where Totten-
ham wants to construct its pitches—the northern part of 
the golf course..

A Screen shot from Seek—identifies plants and 
animals, records a photo and location and  
provides  a lot of information.



MEETINGS 
WITH THE 
COUNCIL ON 
GENERAL 
PARK ISSUES 

There is provision for a  quarterly meeting with all Friends 
of Parks, Council Officers and  the Cabinet member with 
responsibility for parks. 

While this can be appropriate for discussing borough wide 
issues it is not appropriate for issues specific to individual 
parks. 

The Council has introduced 20 minute on line meetings (a 
surgery) with the Parks Officer for individual parks. 

I immediately booked one of these for Whitewebbs. Twen-
ty minutes was not long enough but I provided  a written  
version of concerns be-forehand.

Key outcomes:(I think. I have not yet received the official 
record of the meeting)

1.	 The need for a management plan for the park 		
	 which would  involve officers, park Friends and 		
	 external stakeholder groups such as wildlife trusts 	
	 and, for example but not specifically, the 			
	 Woodland Trust and Thames 21.

2.	 An onsite meeting to look at the work needed.

3.	 The provision of machines and labour for a couple  
	 of days a year to do the heavy machine work.  
	 The Friends would re-cruit volunteers to do the  
	 less heavy year round maintenance. Initially this  
	 would be targeted at footpath clearance and drainage.

There were other issues.  

If there are more please send them to whitewebbspark@gmail 
with “surgery” as the subject

At some point soon Tottenham will 
submit a planning application. This 
will contain vast amounts of infor-
mation from architects, drainage 
engineers,  consultant ecologists, 
landscape designers and all sorts of 
other highly paid consultants.  

We will get 21 days to study the  
documents and formulate our  
responses. Please be ready to help 
with this by writing letters and  
making your protests. Guidance 
will be given at the time. 

Anyone with any specialist skills = 
planning, law, ecology, landscaping 
is asked to make themselves known 
by contacting:

whitewebbspark@gmail.com

WE CAN’T JUST 
WAIT FOR 
SPURS’ PLANS 
TO APPEAR...




